
VILLAGE OF MONROE PLANNING BOARD 
WORKSHOP MEETING 

AUGUST 14, 2019 
MINUTES 

 
 
 
PRESENT: Chairman Parise, Members Cocks, DeAngelis, Karlich, Boucher, Engineer 

Queenan, Attorney Reineke, Building Inspector Cocks 
 
Chairman Parise opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance to the  
flag.  An announcement was made regarding the location of fire exits. 
 
1. YMCA – Amended Site Plan – (201-3-1.11) 

Present:  Tom Olley, PE; Ross Miceli, YMCA 
 
Chairman Parise noted that the Orange County Planning 239 review was received 
today.  The county made suggestions but their recommendation was Local 
Determination.  One comment the county had was regarding a secondary means of 
egress from the site.  Chairman Parise does not disagree with the recommendation,  
and added that the planning board and the Y have worked diligently to achieve a 
secondary access but unfortunately the secondary access was rejected.  As for the 
other recommendation on shared parking, Chairman Parise did not quite understand 
how that would work.  Engineer Olley commented that the county comments stated they 
were certain that all avenues for a secondary egress have been exhausted and 
Engineer Olley wants to make it clear for the board that the YMCA will continue to do 
whatever they need to do to preserve the easement received by the county to cross the 
heritage trail and preserve the approvals with the DOT should conditions change or 
should the village board reconsider their position on the crossing.  Until there is some 
other feasible alternative to the traffic issue, the YMCA will hold onto the approvals 
already obtained.  With regard to shared parking, Engineer Olley could appreciate the 
benefits of shared parking, but without proper pedestrian access the YMCA could not 
consider entering any agreements that might place unwanted and unwarranted liabilities 
on the YMCA.  There is currently no path other than going through the woods.  It’s not a 
safe situation as it exists. Engineer Queenan stated all engineering issues have been 
satisfied.  Attorney Reineke and Building Inspector Cocks had no outstanding issues.  
Member Boucher noted that the Y has committed quite a bit of resources toward the 
paper road crossing the trail and asked Engineer Olley if the Y would go on record that 
they would still use that as another egress whether it’s crossing the rail trail or if the 
business park goes through.  Member Boucher felt it would be great if the Y would state 
they would still be committed to getting another egress if it’s needed.  Member 
DeAngelis felt Engineer Olley just stated that.  Chairman Parise agreed with Member 
DeAngelis.  Engineer Olley agreed, but reiterated that the Y would preserve all of their 
options and would be willing to work with the Village in the future and reiterated that the 
Y would love to see the secondary access and would preserve the approvals in place.  
Chairman Parise stated it was disappointing the Village did not take action on the 



alternate access.  Attorney Reineke reminded the board and the applicant that the 
easement which the Y obtained from the county is limited to the Y only.  The Y does not 
have any rights to assign the easement.  It cannot be turned over to the village.  The 
easement is strictly for their parcel and while the Y is willing to preserve their rights, that 
is not a guarantee that it will be beneficial to any other property.  The board had no 
additional questions or comments. 
 
2. Brixmor (Shop Rite Plaza) – Special Use Permit Renewal (203-2-5) 
 Present:  Ronald Kossar, Esq.; Larry Pope, Sr. Property Manager, Brixmor 
 
Mr. Pope addressed the comment from the board regarding removing the islands 
closest to the stores.  Mr. Pope would prefer to keep the islands and fill them with 
grasses and felt the grasses are conducive to areas without irrigation.  As the board 
requested, 3 more islands will be installed along Gilbert Street and will mirror the one 
existing along Gilbert Street.  In the corner closest to 17M the planting area will be 
cleaned up and will have new plantings as well.  Member DeAngelis asked what plants 
would be added.  Mr. Pope stated day lily, hydrangea and douglas fir would be planted.  
Mr. Pope stated the curbing will be repaired and agreed to meet at the site with Building 
Inspector Cocks to understand what the options were with regard to the fencing, 
whether it can be repaired or if it has to be replaced.  Mr. Pope stated the guard rail 
behind Shop Rite will be repaired, and added that the pallets and garbage has already 
been taken care of.  Member DeAngelis suggested that the grasses suggested for the 
landscape islands be shorter grasses which would spread better and hold up better than 
the tall grasses.  Mr. Pope would consider the short grasses.  Member Cocks asked if 
they would consider bricks or pavers because people walk through those islands all the 
time.  Mr. Pope feels that the grasses would block people from walking through and 
would like to try the grasses but if it doesn’t work out he would consider an alternative in 
the future.  Member DeAngelis requested the legend show existing symbols in the 
legend so that the legend identifies all of the plants identified on the landscape plan.  
Member DeAngelis asked for color photos of the plants on the landscape plan.  
Chairman Parise described a landscape plan received from a different applicant which 
the board is implementing.  A sample is on the website.  Member DeAngelis requested 
that some color be added to the two L shaped islands when you come up the entrance, 
such as ground rose bushes or butterfly bushes or hydrangeas.  Member DeAngelis 
requested some color to be added as that area seems to be barren.  Chairman Parise 
requested an inventory of what is missing and to confirm that what is actually on site 
matches the landscape plan.  Building Inspector Cocks asked what the storage 
containers were which were taking up parking spaces in front of the Rite Aid store.  Mr. 
Pope stated that Rite Aid is becoming a Walgreens and the containers will be gone next 
week.  Building Inspector Cocks noted they have not come for any permits.  Attorney 
Kossar requested an extension of the conditional use approval to allow for time to 
complete the landscaping plan.  Member Boucher asked if the board addressed the 
wires hanging from the new pole.  Building Inspector Cocks stated that those wires are 
supposed to be there and a CC has been issued for the cantenna.   
 
  



3. Java Jo’s – Amended Site Plan – (212-4-7) 
 Present:  Tyler Sloboda, Owner 
 
Mr. Sloboda described the project as an existing coffee shop which will be expanding 
within the building to create a craft beer and wine bar.  French doors will be constructed 
to separate the businesses but the doors will be opened at 5:00 p.m. to combine the 
space.  The amended site plan is because a new exit door is being created where a 
window now is.  This door would lead to an ADA compliant wheelchair ramp which will 
lead to a 600 sq. ft. concrete patio.  Drinks could be consumed on the patio and the 
liquor authority has regulations they have to abide by such as high railings.  Chairman 
Parise asked if there would be music.  Mr. Sloboda stated they have a space inside 
where they have music now, and maybe in the future music would be outside but it’s not 
planned as of now.  Engineer Queenan discussed the engineering review.  Mr. Sloboda 
confirmed there is no expansion to the building.  Engineer Queenan stated the plan 
should include a bulk table and parking calculations.  Discussion was held on the 
dumpster enclosure which Building Inspector Cocks clarified is existing.  Engineer 
Queenan stated the dumpster should be labeled as existing as it now looks to be 
proposed.  Engineer Queenan asked about the retaining wall and trees that are 
proposed to be removed.  Mr. Sloboda clarified that there are 4 shrubs which will be 
taken out and the retaining wall is going to be moved a foot to approximately 8” from the 
wheelchair ramp and backfilled to make it all level.  Engineer Queenan stated the plan 
states “retaining wall to be removed” and informed Mr. Sloboda to have this clarified and 
also note what the maximum height of the retaining wall would be.  Mr. Sloboda stated 
the wall was only 1-2’ high.  Engineer Queenan asked if any new lighting is proposed.  
Mr. Sloboda stated there would be security lighting as well as rope lighting.  Engineer 
Queenan stated any new lighting and landscaping should be shown on the plan.  The 
ADA improvements proposed need to meet current ADA regulations and the engineer 
will have to sign off on that.  Engineer Queenan asked why the lower paved parking 
area was not shown on the map.  Mr. Sloboda explained that those parking spaces are 
not for his business.  They are for the other business in the building. Chairman Parise 
asked what would happen if his patrons parked in the spots for the other store.  Mr. 
Sloboda and Ms. Sontag both stated there has not been an issue and most people have 
been parking on the street.  Mr. Sloboda agreed to install a sign designating parking for 
specific tenants. Engineer Queenan added that an internal floor plan of the 
modifications should be provided.  Engineer Queenan noted that the site is located 
directly across from Federal wetlands but will not impact these wetlands or the 
associated floodplain.  The building is a contributing structure in the Village’s historic 
district so the proposal will need to be sent to SHPO for their comments.  Member 
DeAngelis suggested the plans be sent to the Village and Town Historians as well.  
Engineer Queenan added that the EAF identifies the site is located in an area known to 
provide sensitive habitat for Indiana and Long eared bats.  Based on the size of the 
expansion of the commercial use the application would be considered a Type II action 
and no further SEQRA would be required.  The application requires Orange County 
Planning referral.  Member Cocks asked if the concrete patio would have tables and 
chairs and if so then lighting will be important out there and should be shown on the 
plans.  Building Inspector Cocks added that the railing details discussed earlier should 



also be shown on the plans.  Member Cocks suggested the building be repainted.  Mr. 
Sloboda stated his landlord has plans to strip the paint and bring it back to the bare 
brick but does not know when that will happen.  Member Boucher asked if there would 
be a roof over the patio.  Mr. Slobod stated there would not be a roof.  Chairman Parise 
asked if there were any residences.  Building Inspector Cocks stated the top floor of the 
building is a residence and there is a cottage behind the fence which is a residence. 
 
4. 43 Freeland – Site Plan – (214-1-62) 
 Present:  Larry Torro, PE, Civil Tech Engineering; Joel Mann 
 
Chairman Parise requested Engineer Queenan go over his review and bring the board 
up to date on the project as this has not been before the board in a few months.  
Engineer Queenan described the project as expansion of a single family dwelling for 
use as a Shul and Mikvah.  The project is located in an SR-10 zoning district and places 
of religious assembly are permitted as of right in the zone. Confirmation that the existing 
utilities are sized adequately and confirmation of approval from OCSD for any pump 
station will be required.  Landscaping has been provided along both sides of the 
proposed access drive however they are all of the same species.  Single species is not 
typically acceptable due to the predisposition for disease.  Other species should be 
intermixed.  The required landscaping note should be added to the plan.  No SEQRA 
action has been taken yet.  A short EAF was submitted and should be updated to reflect 
any necessary road opening permit from DPW.  The project would be an unlisted action 
under SEQRA.  With the Village Board rejecting the sidewalk the planning board should 
review parking calculations for acceptability.  Sidewalk detail should include wire mesh.  
Any reference to County Highway 40 should be removed as this is a Village owned 
road.  The board should review the proposed lighting.  Referral to Orange County 
planning is required and a construction cost estimate should be provided.  Engineer 
Torro commented that with or without the sidewalk the parking shouldn’t need to be 
changed.  Chairman Parise asked if the board reviewed the village board minutes and 
letter rejecting the sidewalk and commented that the village board’s comments were 
disturbing.  Chairman Parise was bothered by a comment made by one of the trustees 
who stated they don’t think anyone walking on a sidewalk is any safer than walking in 
the street.  Chairman Parise could not understand how anyone could say that.  
Sidewalks are designed to force you to walk on them and not in the street.  Now 
pedestrians are being forced to walk in the street.  Chairman Parise feels this issue 
should be readdressed with the village board.  Chairman Parise contacted Orange 
County and asked them about sidewalks and the necessity and safety.  Member 
DeAngelis stated sidewalks are for  a safety issue.  Chairman Parise invited the county 
to attend a workshop and hopes to have the village board attend as well so the village 
board can understand the need for sidewalks.  There was a recent application before 
the village board where the village board voiced concern about children and their safety 
walking through a parking lot but adding a sidewalk along a busy road where people 
walk was rejected by them.  Member Cocks added that the village board was worried 
about pedestrians crossing the heritage trail but they are not worried about people 
walking on a busy road with no sidewalks.  Member Cocks stated that makes no sense. 
Member DeAngelis thought the village had a concern because it was using their right of 



way but agreed that safety is important.  Member Boucher read aloud the village board 
minutes where it stated “the mayor spoke with the DPW Supervisor and asked him how 
the road gets plowed and where the snow goes.  The Mayor stated that the DPW has 
two major concerns, the first is during a snow event and the material they use would 
end up right on the sidewalk as well as the property in front of the sidewalk”.  Chairman 
Parise stated that happens at his house.  Member DeAngelis stated it happens at her 
house as well.  Chairman Parise stated it would happen in any neighborhood where 
there was a sidewalk.   Member Boucher continued  reading the village board minutes 
where the mayor said “the second piece to this is the road is plowed with a very large 
piece of equipment and there are concerns about the plow head coming up and down 
the road.  It is difficult to do what they do and to do it safely and also accommodate 
people on the sidewalk.  It is very narrow, very little room.  The turning lane is just about 
as accommodating as it can be now”.  Member Boucher is guessing that what the 
mayor was saying is that the DPW is concerned because they’re going to lose a couple 
of feet.  Chairman Parise didn’t think anyone would walk to temple in a snow storm.  
Member Boucher wasn’t sure if they meant during an actual snow storm and stated he 
was only looking at the information for the first time at the meeting.  Chairman Parise 
feels the safety issue outweighs the plowing situation.  Chairman Parise stated the 
sidewalk at his house gets pelted with salt.  Members DeAngelis and Cocks both 
agreed.  Member Boucher felt the other issue was who was going to be responsible for 
the sidewalk.  Member DeAngelis stated the applicant would be responsible.  He’s 
already stated that.  Chairman Parise and Member Cocks agreed that was already 
resolved.  Member Boucher asked what happens if the lot gets sold who takes care of 
that, could you force a new owner to take care of a property in front of a neighbor’s 
house?  Attorney Reineke replied the maintenance terms would be on the approval.  If a 
condition of permitting the proposed use going in is a safety matter, and if it’s public 
record which would be as a deed restriction and on the approvals on file it would be 
enforceable.  Member Boucher liked Chairman Parise’s idea of getting the village board 
in and having a conversation with them on the sidewalks.  Mr. Mann understands the 
board’s safety concern for the sidewalk and understands that there is a safety concern 
now, before the Shul opens so why would the applicant be responsible for putting in 
sidewalks when an issue exists today.  Wouldn’t the village board be responsible to 
install the sidewalks.  Mr. Mann stated he is unsure from which direction people would 
be walking from to the site.  Attorney Reineke stated the applicant is creating a situation 
to attract walking participants.  If the applicant was opening a drive in movie theater 
then clearly there would not be a need for a sidewalk, but the applicant is proposing a 
use that attracts and requires walking so a sidewalk would be needed.  You  have 
already informed the board that you are setting up an establishment which will draw 
pedestrian traffic, therefore the onus is on you to provide safe passage.  The village 
board’s only involvement is whether or not they want to allow you to do this on village 
property.  Engineer Queenan asked where the applicant should go from here, as he 
tried to provide the sidewalk on village property but the village board rejected it.  
Attorney Reineke stated that the planning board can proceed with the application with a 
caveat that if its resolved with the village to allow the installation that would be a part of 
the approval.  Chairman Parise felt the village board should have worked with the 
applicant.  Member Boucher felt that getting them in the same room to discuss the 



situation would be good.  Chairman Parise agreed.  Member DeAngelis asked if the 
applicant could use the heritage trail.  The applicant had already looked into that and it 
was not feasible.  Chairman Parise summarized that there is a safety concern today and 
with the addition of this project will bring more pedestrian traffic.  This is an opportunity 
to alleviate the safety issue.  The village board should reconsider their decision.  If 
someone were to get hurt it could be a liability to the village.  Chairman Parise is going 
to attempt to get the village board to a planning board meeting and possibly with the 
county as well to discuss the need for sidewalks for pedestrian safety.  The village 
board, in its minutes, said it was not any safer to walk on a sidewalk than to walk in the 
street.  Member DeAngelis stated that didn’t make any sense.  Mr. Mann stated the 
village board’s explanation was that a sidewalk would invite more people to walk.  The 
planning board didn’t understand how the village board would come to that conclusion.  
Chairman Parise stated the planning board is concerned with safety.  Member Boucher 
stated the minutes show statements made by the village board but there is no reasoning 
behind the statements.  Inviting the village board to explain their reasoning would be a 
good idea.  The planning board can’t really assume what the village board’s reasoning 
was.  Engineer Torro added that part of the review for this project includes a 239 review 
with county planning so it may be beneficial to send the plans out for that now so they 
county could see the plan prior to coming to the meeting.  The board agreed that was a 
good idea as the county would definitely have comments about including a sidewalk.  
Chairman Parise noted that one of the village board members commented at their 
surprise that the Shul was approved being on such a busy road.  Chairman Parise 
wanted to clarify that under Federal Law a house of worship cannot be rejected in any 
zone.  Chairman Parise asked what the total membership would be.  There was 
confusion as to if it was 30 members or 30 men.  Mr. Mann responded it was 30 head of 
households, which could be 60 people plus some children.  Saturdays and holidays 
would be peak use and during the week a lower use, like 10-12 people.  Member 
Boucher asked what the capacity of the building would be.  Engineer Torro stated the 
building would accommodate the need of the congregation.  Attorney Reineke added 
when the plans come in showing the dimensions of the building then the capacity would 
be calculated.  Chairman Parise confirmed that the driveway encroachment has been 
resolved.  The flood permit will be handled through the building department with the 
permits.  Hours of operation are on the map.  Floor plans still need to be provided.  
Snow removal would be onsite at the end of the parking area.  Signage and lighting 
detail at the entrance still needs to be provided.  Engineer Torro will provide a 
landscaping plan.   
 
Other Business: 
 
Review of proposed FAR Local Law: 
 
Chairman Parise noted that Howard Zuckerman, a member of the ZBA was present to 
discuss some comments that were discussed at the ZBA meeting regarding the FAR 
law.  The ZBA’s concern is part C(3) which is not legal.  Mr. Zuckerman explained that 
the ZBA discussed the proposed law on 7/9/19 and the minutes from that meeting were 
approved on 8/13/19 and Mr. Zuckerman was asked by the ZBA to deliver the approved 



7/9/19 minutes to the planning board since the ZBA is not part of 200-77 and the 
planning board is.  The ZBA wanted to give the planning board some idea of the 
problem the ZBA is facing with the wording in this proposed law.  After the 7/9/19 
meeting the ZBA found out that section C (3) would not be changed despite notifying 
the village board that it was problematic.  Member Zuckerman explained that there is a 
Court of Appeals case, Cohen v. The Village of Saddle Rock which states Village Law 
7-712b preempts the field as far as what you can consider on an area variance, and that 
a village may not create a new standard for area variances via local law.  The proposed 
FAR law section C(3) states “In considering the variance application, the Zoning Board 
of Appeals shall consider, among other factors, any design guidelines set forth in the 
Village of Monroe Code or as adopted by Resolution of the Village of Monroe Board of 
Trustees”.  Mr. Zuckerman stated that it is the opinion of the ZBA attorney as well as the 
other members of the ZBA that that section is illegal.  The problem that you face is that 
if the words remain as written, the members of the ZBA who are attorneys cannot follow 
this law because as attorney’s we are sworn to follow the laws of the State of NY and 
the State of NY says a village cannot create a new standard.  Both Mr. Zuckerman and 
Chairman Baum are NY State attorneys.  Because of this, both of them would need to 
recuse themselves from the application.  A simple suggestion was made to the village 
board which would remedy the situation.  Changing the word “shall” to “may” would fix 
the situation but that change was not made.  Furthermore, the entire section is not 
necessary.  But absent removing the whole section, changing the word shall to the word 
may would eliminate the issue.  Mr. Zuckerman added that the village could even 
possibly escape a legal challenge if they were to change shall to may, but the change 
was not made.  Member DeAngelis felt this was really a legal issue.  Attorney Reineke 
agreed with Member DeAngelis but added that this issue has now been brought to the 
planning board’s attention and according to village code the planning board is the board 
who has to respond to the village board so now the planning board should report on this 
issue in addition to the other issues that the planning board has.  Attorney Reineke 
explained to the board that “may” is permissive…you may or may not do something.  
“Shall” makes it mandatory.  By having the word shall in the law it is telling the ZBA they 
must do something that goes against state law. Attorney Reineke understood the ZBA’s 
issue and pointed out that not only is there a conflict issue with any member who 
happens to be a practicing attorney, but their recusal could require a unanimous 
decision of the remaining board, and also could cause a quorum issue.  Chairman 
Parise’s opinion was to take out the section.  The law should be simple and easy to 
understand.  Member Karlich agreed.  Member Cocks added it should also be 
enforceable.  Chairman Parise noted that Attorney Reineke, Attorney Levinson and 
Engineer O’Rourke all wrote comments on the law.  These comments will be provided 
to the board members.  Attorney Reineke stated he is going to amend his comments to 
include the information regarding the ZBA.  Attorney Reineke noted that Attorney 
Levinson and Engineer O’Rourke’s comments were on the technical side where 
Attorney Reineke looked at it more from a draftsmanship of a zoning law perspective.  
The concept of maintaining the integrity of a neighborhood is fine, but there are items 
missing.  For example the law does not define neighborhood and limits the area around 
a lot to 200 feet to create a neighborhood.  Attorney Reineke felt that was not large 
enough. 



 
Building Inspector Cocks added that most lots are 100 ft wide and many are more.  If a 
lot is 150 ft. wide then a neighborhood would only include 2 lots.  Attorney Reineke 
added that of those 2 lots what if one was vacant, or one was the odd house in the 
neighborhood.  It wouldn’t be reflective of an actual neighborhood.  A definition of 
neighborhood is needed.  Furthermore, because of the way the law is set up it actually 
encourages subdivision on larger lots which would ultimately allow for more houses and 
more actual square footage on two lots than what would be allowed on the one.  
Discussion was held regarding the natural grade requirement in the law.  Building 
Inspector Cocks noted that was impossible for him to do.  In addition any house being 
built is going to change the grade so it’s really not clear what the board was thinking 
when they wrote this.  Member DeAngelis asked why this law came up.  Chairman 
Parise stated there was concern with people last year tearing down existing homes and 
building much larger ones on the same lot.  In addition there was a concern in the 
village after the Alexander Smith subdivision where McMansions were initially built 
where homes were being sold for $800,000 and up and then the first developer pulled 
out, sold the subdivision and a new developer built smaller homes selling for $300,000 
which angered the original owners as they lost value in their homes.  Attorney Reineke 
added that tweaking the bulk requirements would better meet the needs of the Village 
as opposed to this proposed law.  Chairman Parise agreed and added that the 
proposed law is designed as a template for every property but this Village is too varied 
and a template style approach doesn’t work.  Adjusting bulk requirements such as lot 
coverage and setbacks would be more effective and easier to manage and enforce.  
Currently the bulk requirements don’t include driveways, decks, tennis courts, pools, it’s 
just buildings.  If decks and patios and impervious surface are brought in as lot 
coverage it would be a more reasonable way to handle this while maintaining the 
neighborhood.  Building Inspector Cocks noted that was suggested already to the 
village board but no response received.  Attorney Reineke discussed the exemption for 
historical houses doing modifications internally and not needing to comply with this law 
and could not understand why this would be limited to historic structures and not all 
structures.  Why would a non historic structure have to comply with FAR and an historic 
one would not.  Building Inspector Cocks gave the example of a non historic house 
which already exceeds the FAR and the homeowner wants to now finish their 
basement.  That homeowner would have to now apply for a variance.  The size of the 
structure is not increasing, they are taking unfinished space and finishing it, but they are 
now classified as non conforming and would have the added burden and expense of 
getting a variance.  On the other hand an historic structure in the same situation would 
not.  Why? There is no logical reason for that.  The board agreed and also agreed that 
finishing unfinished space within an existing structure should not be subject to FAR.  
The board agreed it was placing a burden on existing property owners.  Chairman 
Parise summarized that the building department has given reviews, the ZBA has given 
reviews, the planning board has sent reviews, there have been meetings with the village 
board, and practical and important information has been provided to make this work but 
the board is not responding to any of the input and keeps providing the same thing over 
and over again.  The board still finds the law to be confusing and overly complicated.  
Discussion was held to send the consultants comments to the village board with a cover 



letter summarizing the issues.  The board should review all consultant letters and be 
prepared to discuss again Monday night.   
 
Alternate Engineer: 
 
Chairman Parise discussed the issue regarding one of the recent applicants where Lanc 
& Tully has a conflict.  Engineer O’Rourke provided some engineer names and 
Chairman Parise made some phone calls and contacted Dennis Lindsay of H2M out of 
Suffern, NY.  Chairman Parise felt their credentials were well suited for the village.  
They handle engineering for Woodbury and Goshen so are familiar with the area.  Mr. 
Lindsay does not have a conflict with the 208 Business Park applicant so is clear to 
handle the application for us.  Engineer O’Rourke highly recommended him and felt he 
would do a thorough job.  Attorney Reineke added that he has been on the opposite 
end, representing applicants where Engineer Lindsay conducted reviews and 
commented that he was very thorough.  Member DeAngelis asked how many names 
were given.  Chairman Parise stated a couple of names but this firm was on the same 
level as Lanc & Tully and could handle a project of this size, and recommends the board 
utilize them as an alternate engineer.  Member Cocks commented that Woodbury is 
happy with H2M.  Member Boucher stated he knows nothing about any of the firms so 
he would abstain from any vote.  He would have to do more research.  Chairman Parise 
felt based on Attorney Reineke’s and Engineer’s O’Rourke’s recommendations that it 
should be requested the village board approve H2M as an alternate engineer.  Member 
DeAngelis agreed that the board members don’t know about the firms but should rely on 
the consultant’s recommendations.  Member Cocks agreed and was comfortable with 
the consultant’s recommendations.  Member DeAngelis asked about an alternate traffic 
consultant.  Chairman Parise stated H2M would be able to help us with that and felt that 
the planning board could not use Creighton Manning anymore as it was getting too 
complicated with the Village.  Member Cocks, De Angelis and Karlich agreed.  Attorney 
Reineke added it was ultimately up to the village board.  Member Boucher complained it 
was hard coming to a meeting to discuss this without having been given the names 
ahead of time and would not vote since he doesn’t know anything about the names.  
Chairman Parise stated he is free to call the engineers before Monday.  Member 
Boucher feels he can’t be asked to make a decision on someone he knows nothing 
about.  Chairman Parise responded that we make our decisions based on our 
consultant’s recommendations.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
On a motion made by Member Cocks and seconded by Member DeAngelis it was 
unanimously Resolved that there being no further business, the Meeting be 
adjourned.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 


